​Minutes of the

The Common at Sinnott Farm

Annual Homeowner’s Meeting

November 19, 2009

The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m. by Executive Board President Walter Mills.  There were 17 homeowners in attendance. Walter introduced Board members Patrick DeLorenzo, Jeff Olmstead, Marie MacDonald and Laurrie Sostman.

The minutes of last year’s annual meeting held November 5, 2008 were accepted as submitted.

Walter reviewed the achievements for 2009.  He identified that we saved $950 in reduced water usage due to adjustment of the automatic sprinklers in the cul de sacs and entrance areas.  He also explained that we needed to renegotiate vendor contracts for landscaping services in common areas, as our multiple property maintenance contracts were up for renewal in 2009.  

Marie MacDonald then presented the contract negotiation process.  She said the Board solicited and reviewed three bids, including a bid from our current landscaping vendor, finally selecting Russo Landscape to replace Dynamic Landscaping for plowing and mowing, Green Machine for irrigation system maintenance, and Central CT Lawn for fertilization and weed control.  Russo will perform all services under one combined contract, which began on November 1, 2009.  The contract is in effect for 3 years.  Marie indicated the Russo costs are $2,000 below the nearest competitor’s bid for the same services, saving the Common $6,000 over the three years of the contract.  She also said that all references from existing Russo clients were exceptionally favorable, and she and Walter could not find any negative experiences among all the references they called.

The one contract that is not replaced by Russo is the current relationship with Bartlett Tree Experts.  Patrick DeLorenzo presented the 2010 contract with Bartlett, stating that the one-year negotiated costs and services for maintaining the Common’s landscape trees are identical to last year.

Laurrie Sostman then presented some highlights of Connecticut’s amended Common Interest Ownership Act that was signed into law in 2009, with most provisions to be effective in 2010.  She identified what our association will need to comply with, such as obtaining fidelity insurance, conducting meetings and notices according to new standards, and methods for providing records and documents.  She said that the details will need further study, and the new Board in 2010 will ask for a volunteer committee to study and make recommendations in early 2010.

Jeff Olmstead then presented the financial performance of the association this year.  He showed a comparison of the approved 2009 budget by category, and a projection of  year end expenses.  The approved budget was $56,335 and the full year expenses are expected to be under budget by $1,912.  Most of that surplus is generated by the switch to Russo Landscape on November 1, which is billing for snowplowing on a different cycle than the budget originally anticipated.

He then presented the proposed 2010 budget, unchanged from the 2009 total, at $56,335, although increases in some budget categories were offset by reductions in other categories. The quarterly maintenance fee was proposed to remain at $215 per quarter in 2010.

During the discussion about the budget, a question was asked about the Capital Fund and Reserve Fund contributions, and Jeff responded that the 2010 budget assumes a declining level of contributions per the 5 year plan approved several years ago.  In 2010 $4,100 will be put in the Capital Fund, and $3,500 will be put in the Reserve Fund.   Current balances in those funds are $15,941 in the Capital Fund and $14,705 in the Reserve Fund.  The 5 year plan establishes contributions through 2011, but does not set an ultimate total goal for these funds.  The major expense anticipated to be covered by the Capital Fund is road repaving, and in 2007 the cost to repave 2 of our streets was $80,000.

Jeff said that a small amount of interest is being generated on these funds.

In response to a question about administrative costs, he said the expenses in this budget category include outside bookkeeper fees, billing statement preparation, CPA costs for audits and tax filing, mailing and copying costs.  A homeowner told the rest of the audience that the $2,000 stipend earmarked for the Treasurer’s services has been waived by Jeff.

Jeff presented an exhibit showing $9,322 is overdue from 7 homeowners who have not paid their maintenance fees for more than one quarter.  This is an increase from last year, when 2 homeowners were overdue.  Jeff talked about the current financial climate causing financial difficulty, and he identified flexible ways in which he works with delinquent homeowners to make payments.  He also explained that we use Prestige Collections in some cases to collect overdue amounts, but with limited success so far.

The 2010 budget was approved as proposed.  

Exhibits of 2009 budget v. expenses and the 2010 approved budget are both included at the end of these minutes.

During the homeowner discussion the following questions or issues were raised:

1. Is it wise to advertise the meeting with the date, time and place in plain view so would be robbers are aware that homes will be vacant? (submitted via website) Laurrie Sostman said she called Bloomfield Town Police to notify them of our offsite meeting and requested a patrol car to drive through the neighborhood between 7 and 9 p.m.

2. A house on Quail Run has not removed leaves for the past 2 years.  Is there a way to keep this property up even though no one lives there? (submitted via website) At the next Board meeting the Board will discuss having the Covenant Committee issue a letter to the owners, or other ways to address this issue.  Jeff confirmed that the property is current in maintenance fees… the absent owners are paying, so they are apparently receiving mail at the address.  Jeff contacted the realtor earlier this year, but no specific agent is listing it, and his inquiry went into voice mail with no response. 

3. Children playing t-ball and football in the middle of the road---this is an accident waiting to happen.  A reminder to parents that the street is not a playground might help. (submitted via website) Homeowners present at the meeting and the Board felt this is a neighbor to neighbor issue, and should be handled with a discussion between neighbors and parents when it occurs.

4. Other dog owners from the adjoining development are not picking up after their dogs…..and sometimes unleashed.  Maybe we can have them share the cost of grass cutting upkeep. (submitted via website) The Board confirmed that the Town of Bloomfield should be contacted any time someone sees a violation of the town’s pet ordinance.  Marie said the Bloomfield Community Relations Officer actually encourages anyone who has a complaint about someone's dog to call the town at 242-5501.  They do not want neighbors policing each other on this. The town is responsible for investigating and charging any fines.
5. What are the changes to the areas that Russo will be mowing? Grass along the curb on Ryefield Hollow will be reduced to a narrower strip and the unmowed area on Deerfield opposite the Timothy Lane entrance will be slightly expanded so the meadow extends around the trees there.  Lawn will still be mowed behind all the Arrowwood houses that back up to Deerfield.

6. Can we eliminate all the weed control and fertilization of common area lawn to save costs? The Board explained they had deliberated extensively on what to cut back. All agreed that the grass was overfertilized in the past, so fertilization in 2010 has been reduced. But the Board decided eliminating grub control just created other lawn maintenance issues, and the savings to eliminate the weed and grub application was not very great.

7. A comment was made about getting neighbors together to negotiate a reduced rate for home heating oil delivery.  While not an issue for the Board, the homeowners present discussed doing this.  Those who had tried this in the past said it was not effective, as individual homeowners soon opted out for other oil companies when rates varied.  Most of the homes on the newer streets do not have oil heat.

Three Board positions were up for election to the 2010 Executive Board:  Walter Mills, Laurrie Sostman and Patrick DeLorenzo have completed their two year terms.  Three names were put in nomination: Bobby Woods, Patrick DeLorenzo and Ann Hanks.  

Bobby Woods and Ann hanks were elected, and Patrick DeLorenzo was re-elected, each for two years.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Laurrie Sostman

Secretary, The Common at Sinnott Farm
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